Kent Academic Repository

Full text document (pdf)

Citation for published version

Rand, Stacey (2020) Measuring and applying the social care outcomes of service users and their carers. PhD based on Published Works thesis, University of Kent,.

DOI

Link to record in KAR

https://kar.kent.ac.uk/82431/

Document Version

UNSPECIFIED

Copyright & reuse

Content in the Kent Academic Repository is made available for research purposes. Unless otherwise stated all content is protected by copyright and in the absence of an open licence (eg Creative Commons), permissions for further reuse of content should be sought from the publisher, author or other copyright holder.

Versions of research

The version in the Kent Academic Repository may differ from the final published version.

Users are advised to check http://kar.kent.ac.uk for the status of the paper. Users should always cite the published version of record.

Enquiries

For any further enquiries regarding the licence status of this document, please contact: researchsupport@kent.ac.uk

If you believe this document infringes copyright then please contact the KAR admin team with the take-down information provided at http://kar.kent.ac.uk/contact.html





Measuring and applying the social care outcomes of service users and their carers

Stacey Rand

Senior Research Fellow, Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU), University of Kent

Submission for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy by Published Works

School of Social Policy, Sociology and Social Research

University of Kent

12 August 2020

Number of words: 12,708 (supporting statement), 73,299 (publications)

Measuring and applying the social care outcomes of service users and their carers

Stacey Rand

Abstract

In this thesis, I present a narrative that describes and analyses the shifts in outcomes-based social care policy in England over the past decade. In the UK, adult social care refers to a range of long-term care support services, including home care and residential care. The thesis focuses on two broad themes: (1) the measurement of individual quality of life as an outcome of social care support. This includes individual quality of life of people who use social care services, and their carers. (2) The application of social care outcomes to inform policy and practice.

The thesis comprises a selection of my published work from the PSSRU, University of Kent, over the past eight years. This research builds upon the initial development of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT) by PSSRU colleagues. ASCOT is the only measure specifically designed to capture the quality of life outcomes of social care support. It was initially developed for use with older adults. My work contributes further knowledge of the measurement of outcomes of younger adults (<65 years) and those with mental health problems, as well as carers' outcomes. It also develops a range of approaches to the application of social care outcome data to inform policy and practice. This includes the potential use of outcomes data in secondary analysis of national-level datasets and other survey data, of the value of considering carer/care-recipient outcomes together (as 'dyads'), and also the potential to translate and cross-culturally adapt the tools to inform the development of policy and practice in other countries — specifically here, in Japan.

The thesis examines the potential value of measuring and applying social care outcomes to inform decision-making (e.g. evaluation studies) and practice (e.g. needs assessment). There are, however, also limitations due to a range of practical, organisational, structural, financial and cultural differences in adult social care, compared to healthcare.

Acknowledgements

The preparation of this thesis was funded by a Career Development Award for a Capacity-Building Fellowship from the National Institute of Health Research School for Social Care Research (NIHR SSCR www.sscr.nihr.ac.uk, Ref: 23044). This report is independent research funded by the NIHR SSCR. The views expressed in this publication are those of the author and not necessarily those of the NIHR SSCR, the National Institute for Health Research or the Department of Health and Social Care.

Thanks are due to many people for their support and encouragement in the preparation of this thesis. I would particularly like to thank my supervisors, Professor Alisoun Milne and Dr Karen Jones, of the School of Social Policy, Sociology and Social Research (SSPSSR) for their helpful, constructive and supportive advice. Thanks are also to Professors Julia Twigg and Julien Forder for encouraging me to consider a PhD by published works. Thanks to my colleagues for their support, especially to my research collaborators and co-authors, Alan Dargan for his technical and IT support, and Kalliopi Glezakou and Meher Basit from the SSPSSR postgraduate office for their advice and guidance. Finally, I would like to thank my husband, Professor Henrik Schoenefeldt, for his encouragement, support and care.

Contents

Background	1
Measuring individual quality of life outcomes	1
Using outcomes data for accountability and decision-making	4
Aims and objectives	7
Theme 1: Measuring individual quality of life outcomes in social care	7
Theme 2: Using social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice	8
Methods	12
Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase One)	12
Design and sampling	12
Analysis	13
Author's contribution	14
Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase Two)	14
Design and sampling	15
Analysis	18
Author's contribution	20
Translation and cross-cultural adaptation of the ASCOT-Carer into Japanese	20
Design	20
Author's contribution	21
Application of social care-related QoL outcomes data	21
Design and analysis	21
Author's contribution	24
Theme 1: Measuring individual quality of life outcomes in social care	26
Theme 2: Using social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice	29
Conclusion	36
References	38
Appendix One	47
Supporting Statements	47
Appendix Two	48
Submitted publications	48

Background

The measurement and application of adult social care outcomes¹ in England has emerged as part of a wider trend to apply the principles of outcomes-based policy and management in public services. Under the UK Conservative and Liberal Democrat coalition government, there was a continuity with the development of an outcomes-based approach in social care under the previous Labour administration. There were also two key conceptual shifts in that transitional period that still broadly apply to the social policy landscape today: (1) the measurement of individual quality of life outcomes; and (2) the application of outcomes data to inform decision-making and accountability for public spending. These two broad shifts will be briefly introduced before then outlining how the published works in this thesis contribute to knowledge in both of these areas.

Measuring individual quality of life outcomes

The social care policy agenda under the Conservative-Liberal Democrat Coalition sought to focus on individual outcomes. The aim was to move away from a social care system led by services and their delivery, with measurement of process outcomes (e.g. the units of care provided) as a way of understanding the effectiveness of the system. Instead, there was a renewed focus on the overall aim or outcome of social care services to promote and improve *quality of life* [1]. This was informed by the wider personalisation agenda. However, the extent to which this refocus from a process-driven to a person-centred perspective has been achieved is a contentious issue (for example, [2, 3]). Nevertheless, it has been an influential concept in policy and strategic oversight of the social care system in England: for example, it informed the **Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework (ASCOF)** in England, which was introduced in 2011/12 and is still in place to-date [4, 5].

The ASCOF is a set of outcome indicators. These are designed to capture the social care system's performance on a national level, as well as to support benchmarking of performance regionally and to support, guide and influence local decision-making by local authorities in strategic planning, oversight and commissioning [4, 5]. The ASCOF was developed through consultation with representatives from the public, local authorities,

¹ In the UK, adult social care (also known as long-term care) refers to personal care and other forms of assistance. The majority of care in the UK is provided informally, by family members, partners or friends, but there are also formal social care services (e.g. home care, residential care homes). The services may be privately purchased by people with support needs or their families. There is also a publicly-funded social care system in England, which is administered by local authorities with adult social care responsibilities.

professional bodies, private and voluntary sector care providers, service users and carers between November 2010 to February 2011. The framework includes a range of outcome indicators in four key areas: (1) enhancing quality of life of people with care support needs and their carers (*individual quality of life outcomes*); (2) delaying and reducing the need for care (*prevention*); (3) ensuring people have a positive experience of care (*user/carer experience*); and (4) safeguarding adults [5] (see Box 1).

Box 1. ASCOF Indicators related to the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT) [5]

1. Enhancing quality of life of people with care support needs and their carers

Indicator 1A. Social care-related quality of life

Indicator 1B. Proportion of service users who say they have as much control over daily life as they would like

Indicator 1D. Carer social care-related quality of life

Indicator 1I. Proportion of service users and carers who say they have as much social contact as they would like

Indicator 1J. Adjusted Social care-related quality of life

2. Delaying and reducing the need for care

3. Ensuring people have a positive experience of care

4. Safeguarding adults

Indicator 4A. Proportion of service users who feel safe

One of the indicators in the ASCOF, the overarching care-related quality of life measure for service users (ASCOF 1A), is the **Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT)** [6]. The ASCOT is a suite of quality of life instruments designed to capture the SCRQoL of people who use social care services and their carers² (see Box 2). It has been developed by a research team at the Personal Social Services Research Unit (PSSRU) at the University of Kent, led initially by Professor Ann Netten. The initial ASCOT development work was completed before I joined the PSSRU in January 2012, as part of the *Outcomes of Social Care for older Adults*

² In this thesis, the term *carer* is used to describe someone who looks after a family member, partner or friend, who needs help because of illness, frailty, disability or mental health problem, and cannot cope without support. The focus of this thesis is *adult carers*, aged 18 years or older.

(OSCA) project [6]. This project focussed on the feasibility, acceptability and psychometric properties of the ASCOT instrument with older adults who used community-based social care services [6, 7].

Since the introduction of the ASCOF in 2011/12, the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit selfcompletion questionnaire (ASCOT SCT4, see Box 2) has been included in the Adult Social Care Survey (ASCS) in England. The ASCS is an annual survey of publicly-funded adult social care service users in England. The ASCS sample is limited to adults who have received support for social care services after an assessment of need by the local authority. It does not include self-funders, who privately purchase care and support services, equipment or assistive technology without an assessment. The sample includes adults (aged 18 years or over), who use community-based and/or nursing or residential care, and who need support due to learning disability, mental health problems, sensory impairment, physical disability, frailty or addiction [8]. The survey is conducted by local authorities in England and overseen by NHS Digital [8]. The ASCS questionnaire includes items to capture the characteristics, needs and experiences of people who use social care services, alongside the ASCOT SCT4. The ASCOT SCT4 questionnaire has nine items that cover eight SCRQoL attributes: Control over daily life, Occupation, Social participation and involvement, Personal safety, Personal comfort and cleanliness, Accommodation comfort and cleanliness, Food and drink, and Dignity. Of these, the scores for three items are reported separately as standalone ASCOF Indicators 1B, 1I and 4A (see Box 1). The scores for each item may be combined to generate the overall SCRQoL score (Indicator 1A, see Box 1).

Box 2. The ASCOT suite of instruments (<u>www.pssru.ac.uk/ascot</u>)

ASCOT SCT4 (care-recipient, self-completion)

ASCOT INT4 (care-recipient, interview)

ASCOT CH3 (care-recipient, mixed methods, for use in care homes)

ASCOT-Carer SCT4 (carer, self-completion)

ASCOT-Carer INT4 (carer, interview)

ASCOT-ER SCT4 (care-recipient, 'Easy-Read' for people with learning disabilities, self-completion)

ASCOT-Proxy SCT4 (care-recipient, proxy report by carers, self-completion version) *

*This is instrument is in development. It is only available as a beta version, by request.

The ASCOF also includes a corresponding measure of carers' social care-related quality of life (the Carer SCRQoL - Indicator 1D, see Box 1) [6]. This measure is included in the Survey of Adult Carers in England (SACE), again conducted by local authorities and overseen by NHS Digital, although every two years rather than annually. The Carer SCRQoL was also developed by researchers at the PSSRU, University of Kent, as part of a study conducted in 2009/10 [9, 10]. Four of the Carer SCRQoL domains overlap with the ASCOT SCT4: *Control over daily life, Social participation and involvement, Occupation, Personal safety*. There are three additional carer-specific domains: *Feeling supported and encouraged, Self-care* and *Space and time to be myself*. In discussions with other stakeholders from the Department of Health and Social Care, NHS Digital and local authorities, it was decided that the last of these domains (*Space and time to be myself*) should be omitted, despite the evidence of its importance, content validity, acceptability and good psychometric properties in qualitative interviews followed by a survey of carers [9, 10]. Therefore, the ASCOF includes the score from a single item (*Social participation and involvement*, ASCOF 1I, see Box 1) and also the overall score from the six-item questionnaire included in the SACE (ASCOF 1D, see Box 1).

Along with the other ASCOF indicators (from the ASCS, SACE or other sources), these data are analysed and reported by NHS Digital as annual publicly-available ASCOF metrics. The inclusion of the ASCOT and Carer SCRQoL individual measures of quality of life, self-reported by service users and carers, in the ASCOF is significant, as it represents a shift away from the measurement and reporting of process outcomes, towards focussing on the quality of life outcomes of social care. The aim is to measure the effectiveness of services, not in terms of what the service-focussed outputs of day-to-day processes or tasks (e.g. hours of care, number of beds), but rather based on the extent to which services improve the *quality of life* of individuals by responding to their support needs and personal preferences [1].

Using outcomes data for accountability and decision-making

The second conceptual shift under the Coalition Government was from the top-down monitoring of performance (as advocated by the preceding Labour government) to a narrative of data collection and application to: (1) empower communities to hold local authorities to account and also to shape their choice(s) in a way that would drive quality improvement by fostering local care markets; and (2) to give local authorities the freedom

and responsibility to use data to shape local decision-making [4]. In practice, there have been significant challenges in realising these aims.

The use of national social care data collections to empower communities and promote a culture of acountability has been limited by the lack of transparency and detail. The publiclyreported ASCOF data is reported at the local authority level. It is difficult to use the data to promote accountability when it does not provide more detailled granualarity into the potential areas for improvement within the local system. Indeed, this has even been cited by local authorities as a limitation of the dataset for use internally, even though they could potentially link the data with other sources to aid interpretation and application [11]. Also, as the data is not available or reported by care provider, it is not possible to use such data to shape public, user or carer choice (in terms of market choice) as this is exercised at the level of the care provider (if at all). In reality, there is only one local authority for each area, so the public, users and carers are not able to exercise choice at this level, unless there were willing and able to move to another area on the basis of care quality. This is not a serious possibility for many adults who use publicly-funded social care. Another challenge is that there may be limited formal structures and processes through which service users, carers and local communities may hold local authorites to account. Whilst there are independent and/or user-led organisations, like Healthwatch with its network of local organisations, that seek to support, organise and advocate on behalf of people who use health and social care services, and also there is a wider emerging culture of more ad hoc or localised user involvement in service planning and delivery, the way(s) in which this involvement is able to able to hold local authorities to account is very dependent on local implementation and structures set up by the local authority to engage with these groups.

There are also a number of challenges of using the data to inform decision-making and strategy at the local authority level, to guide decision-making within the organisation. This includes the lack of specialist skills and in-house knowledge in many local authorities to analyse, interpret and apply the data effectively in commissioning or other key strategic decisions [11]. One of the key technical challenges in interpreting and applying outcomes data to drive quality improvement is the *attribution problem*. This relates to whether and how changes in outcomes may be due to the effectiveness of policy and practice-based interventions, rather than other factors [12]. To address this issue within the ASCOF, there

has been work to develop an adjusted care-related user measure (ASCOF 1J, see Box 1), which is an estimate of the impact of services that excludes non-social care-related related factors [13, 14]. However, this approach is an averaged adjustment method that is designed for data collected from large-scale surveys, rather than individual or small sample data [13, 14]. This limits its usefulness in application by local authorities in any analysis of their data, by comparison to the collated national dataset analysed by NHS Digital.

Despite these limitations, there is emerging potential for the use of social care outcome instruments in other ways. While healthcare decision-making and policy is often informed by outcomes-based evidence, it is far less common in social care. This is partly due to the lack of suitable outcomes instruments, which is one of the issues addressed by the development of the ASCOT, and also due to the relative lack of funding for research in social care compared to health care. More recently, however, these has been interest in using these measures to evaluate the impact of policy or practice-based interventions: for example, individual or personal health budgets [15–19], the Shared Lives scheme with older adults [20] or specialist nursing support for carers of people with dementia [21]. There is also interest in applying social care outcome measures directly within practice. This includes use of social care outcome measures for internal monitoring by care providers through internally-driven vision rather than an imposition from external parties (e.g. commissioners) or in care needs assessment, as a way of embedding a focus on outcomes throughout the process [22].

The application of the ASCOT social care outcome measures have been, so far, primarily in England, which is where the instruments were initially developed. However, there has been ongoing research to translate and/or culturally adapt the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer for use in other contexts, including Japan, Austria, Finland, the Netherlands and Australia [23–26]. There has also been consideration of whether the ASCOT measures could be included in national data collections in Northern Ireland and Scotland. (This is at the stage of initial enquiry with Scotland, and pilot data collection for Northern Ireland.)

Aims and objectives

In this thesis, I present a number of published works from the past decade that relate to (1) the measurement of individual quality of life outcomes for service users and carers and also (2) applying social care outcomes to inform social care policy and practice. These outputs have been undertaken as part of my ongoing employment since January 2012 at the PSSRU, University of Kent. The material in this submission (see Table 1) includes original empirical fieldwork using qualitative and quantitative methods, literature review and secondary data analysis. Of these, there are eight peer-reviewed journal articles and one non-peer reviewed published *Debates and Issues* paper ([25], **submitted text 6**). These papers are introduced and summarised in Table 1 below.

The submission draws together work that addresses the following research questions under the two broad themes of measuring and using social care outcomes, as introduced in the *Background* section:

Theme 1: Measuring individual quality of life outcomes in social care

Research Question 1a. Is ASCOT a feasible, valid and reliable measure of social care-related quality of life for adults, aged 18 to 64 years, and with support needs related to mental health problems?

In the development of the ASCOT SCT4, the focus was on the use of the measure with older adults. There was an evidence gap in whether it is a feasible, valid and reliable measure of SCRQoL for adults aged under 65 years and also with mental health-related care needs. In response, my research sought to establish the measure's psychometric properties in a sample of community-based social care service users, including adults aged 18 to 64 years and with mental health problems (submitted text 3).

Research Question 1b. Is the ASCOT-Carer a feasible, valid and reliable measure of carers' social care outcomes?

The Carer SCRQoL measure (Indicator 1D, see Box 1) was based on an early version of the ASCOT. This instrument had only three levels of response for each item that corresponded to: ideal state (best QoL), some needs, high-level needs (worst QoL). At the roll-out of the

ASCOF in 2011/12, the ASCOT had already been developed to include a fourth level of response (no needs) to improve its sensitivity and response distributions [6]. The Carer SCRQoL, however, still only had a three-level response version at its inclusion in the ASCOF 2011/12. My research sought to establish whether the Carer SCRQoL (Indicator 1D) could be adapted into a feasible, valid and reliable four-level response version (the ASCOT-Carer) administered as a self-completion version (SCT4) or interview (INT4) that mirrors the ASCOT SCT4 (ASCOF Indicator 1A) (**submitted texts 1 and 2**, supplemented by the full technical report for the study [27]). The aim of this research was to develop a version of the measure that could eventually replace the Carer SCRQoL in the SACE and/or be used in social care research alongside, or separately from, the ASCOT SCT4 or INT4 (see Box 2).

Theme 2: Using social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice

Research Question 2. How does the ASCOT-Carer, and the concept of carers' SCRQoL, inform our understanding of: (1) the effectiveness of services (i.e. their impact on carers' QoL); and (2) the experience of social care services from the carers' perspective?

Submitted texts 4 and 5 address the question of how the concept of carers' social carerelated quality of life may be applied to understand both carers' experience of social care support and also the effectiveness of that support in addressing unmet quality of life needs. There is also exploration of the how the ASCOT-Carer measure of carers' social care-related quality of life may be translated and culturally adapted for use as an assessment tool in Japan (**Submitted text 6**).

Research Question 3. What are the non-social care-related factors associated with social care-related quality of life?

The analysis of individual-level social care outcomes data may be used to understand the non-social care-related factors associated with outcomes (**submitted texts 7 and 8**). These relationships may support the interpretation of large scale data collections (for example, in adjusting out the influence of non-care-related factors when comparing over time) and/or may be important in analyses that seek to understand the wider impact of health-, housing-or individual motivational factors on social care outcomes.

Research Question 4. Are the social care-related quality of life outcomes of service users and carers interdependent?

By focussing on the measurement of social care-related quality of life, whether of service users or carers, there is a tendency to look at impact of services on individuals. However, the quality of life outcomes of care-recipients and carers may be related due to shared external factors (e.g. housing), the influence of one person's characteristics on the other (e.g. level of disability), and/or mutually interdependent via the relationship between carer and care-recipient. **Submitted article 9** explored whether and how the SCRQoL of service users and carers 'dyads' are related and/or mutually interdependent, and discusses the implications for the use of social care outcomes data in policy and practice.

Table 1. Publications included in the submission

Text No.	Theme ¹	Research Question ¹	Publication	Responsibility	Description
1	1	1b	Rand S, Malley J, Forder J, Netten A (2015) Factor Structure and construct validity of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit for Carers (ASCOT-Carer), Quality of Life Research, 24(11), 2601-2614. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/48181/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of survey data collected in the second phase of the IIASC study to establish the feasibility and psychometric properties of the ASCOT-Carer.
2	1	1b	Rand S, Malley J, Vaden F, Forder J (2019) Measuring the outcomes of long-term care for unpaid carers: Comparing the EQ-5D-3L, the Carer Experience Scale and ASCOT-Carer INT4, <i>Health and Quality of Life Outcomes</i> , 17(184). https://kar.kent.ac.uk/78980/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of survey data collected from the IIASC study to compare three outcome instruments that may be used to evaluate social care interventions for carers (i.e. the EQ-5D, ASCOT-Carer and Carer Experience Scale).
3	1	1a	Rand S, Malley J, Towers A, Netten A, Forder J (2017) Validity and test-retest reliability of the self-completion adult social care outcomes toolkit (ASCOT-SCT4) with adults with long-term physical, sensory and mental health conditions in England, <i>Health and Quality of Life Outcomes</i> , 15(163). https://kar.kent.ac.uk/62602/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of survey data collected in the second phase of the IIASC study to establish the feasibility and psychometric properties of the ASCOT for a diverse sample of social care service users, including younger adults with long-term mental or physical health conditions.
4	2	2	Rand S, Vadean F, Forder J (2020) The impact of long-term care on carers' quality of life, <i>International Journal of Care and Caring</i> , 4(2), 235-259. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/77517/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Mixed methods analysis of data collected in IIASC (phase one and two) to identify the ways in which services may affect carers' QoL using a novel method (,counterfactual selfestimation').
5	2	2	Rand S, Malley J (2014) Carers' quality of life and experiences of adult social care support in England, <i>Health and Social Care in the Community</i> , 22(4), 375-385. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/37735/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Qualitative analysis of the first stage of the IIASC study to explore the definition(s) of services ,for' carers, challenges and barriers to carers' access to support and the meaning of informal care.

Text No.	Theme ¹	Research Question ¹	Publication	Responsibility	Description
6	2	2	Yamaguchi M, Rand S (2019) Issues and Challenges in comparing Carers' Quality of Life in England and Japan: Findings from the Japanese translation of ASCOT-Carer, International Journal of Care and Caring, 3(3), 459-464. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/73640/	Co-author	A debates and issues paper (not peer reviewed) on cross-cultural considerations in the translation of the ASCOT-Carer measure into Japanese.
7	2	3	Rand S, Malley J, Forder J (2019) Are reasons for caregiving related to carers' care-related quality of life and strain? Evidence from a survey of carers in England, Health and Social Care in the Community, 27(1), 151-160. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/67575/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of survey data collected in the second phase of the IIASC study to determine whether and how different reasons for providing care are related to carer strain and care-related QoL. The implications of the findings are framed within the wider context and policy, especially the narrative of choice and control within personalisation.
8	2	3	Rand S & Malley J (2017) The factors associated with care-related Quality of Life of adults with Intellectual Disabilities in England: Implications for Policy and Practice, <i>Health and Social Care in the Community</i> , 25(5), 1607-1619. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/51951/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of the Adult Social Care Survey (ASCS) data collected from adults with learning disability to determine the (non social care-related) factors related to social care- related QoL.
9	2	4	Rand S, Forder J, Malley J (2017) A study of dyadic interdependence of control, social participation and occupation of adults who use long-term care services and their carers, <i>Quality of Life Research</i> , 26(12), 3307-3321. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/62381/	Lead author; conducted analysis	Quantitative analysis of survey data collected from service user/carer dyads as part of the second phase of the IIASC study to explore the interdependence of QoL within caregiving dyads.

¹ Themes: (1) Measuring individual quality of life outcomes in social care; (2) Using social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice. Please refer to the Aims and Objectives section for full details of the research questions.

Methods

Before exploring these themes and the related research questions in more detail, the methods of data collection, analysis and design of the empirical studies from which the data were drawn will be briefly outlined in this section. The research presented here is primarily applied empirical research using qualitative and quantitative approaches that relates to social care policy, administration and practice, rather than theory-driven. The work relates to a number of distinct research projects, which will be briefly outlined below with regard to their design, sampling and analytical strategy.

Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase One)

The first phase on the Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (IIASC) study (submitted texts 4 and 5) was funded by the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) an extension to the Quality and Outcomes of person-centred care policy Research Unit (QORU). The first phase of the project was conducted between January and December 2012. The aim was to develop an equivalent measure of carers' social care-related quality of life to the ASCOT that would be used in the Phase Two survey data collection. This study expanded on earlier work to develop the questionnaire items for the Survey of Adult Carers in England (SACE) [9]. Of the draft questionnaire items, seven were identified to form a measure of carer social carerelated quality of life [10]. The SACE only includes six of these seven items. These items only have three levels of response for each item, compared to four response levels for the final version of ASCOT [6], and also differ slightly from the ASCOT. Therefore, this study sought to establish the acceptability, face validity and comprehension of revised items that: (1) had four-levels of response; (2) more closely reflected the final wording and format of the ASCOT; and also (3) had an interview format that uses a counterfactual self-estimation method to ask respondents to self-report the impact of social care services on their social care-related QoL [6, 28]. The study considered all seven of the items identifed in the early development work for the SACE [9, 10].

Design and sampling

A total of 31 qualitative interviews were conducted with 31 carers from three local authorities in England. These were selected to represent different geographic regions (one Southern, two Northern) and also rural, urban (metropolitan) and suburban areas. The participating local authorities sent a study information pack on behalf of the research team

to 98 carers known to adult social service departments. In addition, carers organisations in two of the three local authorities also distributed study information to the carers who accessed their services.

The study inclusion criteria were: aged 18 years or over; caring for a spouse/partner, relative or friend with a physical disability or health condition, sensory impairment, mental health condition and/or learning disability; and able to understand spoken or written English and communicate fluently in English. (The latter requirement was specified as we were developing an English language version of the questionnaire without translation or cultural adaptation at this stage).

A draft version of the ASCOT-Carer INT4 questionnaire was developed and used as the basis for the interviews [27]. The interviews used cognitive interviewing method of 'think aloud' with follow-up probes to establish whether the respondents were able to understand the questions, weigh up the different response options and make a response [29]. The sample size was determined by allowing up to three rounds of up to ten interviews [29]. In addition, the interviews also probed as to whether other aspects of quality of life had been affected by caregiving and also the carers' experience of social care support and its impact on QoL.

The study was reviewed and approved by the Social Care Research Ethics Committee in England (Reference: 12-IEC08-0009). Local research governance processes were also followed for the participating local authorities.

Analysis

The fieldnotes, audio recordings and verbatim transcripts from each round of cognitive interviews were reviewed by the research team (the Author and Dr Juliette Malley). There was discussion of key observations related to comprehension, weighing up of responses and choosing an answer. The key findings and any subseqent edits to the questionnaire are described narratively in the final study report [27]. This was not included in this submission due to length; however, it is a published discussion paper that is publicly-available at www.pssru.ac.uk/publications/pub-4235.

The transcripts were also analysed in Nvivo using framework analysis. This is a method of qualitative analysis for applied policy research, which is primarily designed to guide

description and interpretation, rather than generate theory [30]. Framework analysis follows a five-step process of: (1) familiarisation; (2) identifying a thematic framework; (3) indexing; (4) charting; and (5) mapping and interpretation. The identification of a thematic framework (2) may be developed from a combination of *a priori* themes that are further refined through familiarisation (1) with the data in a dynamic, iterative analytical process [30]. The indexing (3) and charting (4) was completed in Nvivo, which facilitated the steps of applying sections of text to themes (3) and arranging data by theme (4).

This approach was taken for the analyses presented in **submitted texts 4 and 5**. For **submitted text 4**, a secondary analysis was conducted using *a priori* themes of the positive and negative effects of services on QoL, and no impact on QoL. A number of subthemes to each of these were also applied (see **submitted text 4**, **Box 1**). The thematic framework applied for **submitted text 5** used the *a priori* themes of the seven ASCOT SCRQoL attributes and the effect of services on each attribute. There were two additional themes: barriers to accessing support and the significance/value of the caregiving role.

Author's contribution

I was the lead researcher and led the day-to-day activities of the research (including all 31 of the interviews and data analysis in NVivo) with minimal supervision. The **submitted texts 4** and 5 were drafted in-full by the author. For **submitted text 5**, Dr Juliette Malley provided advice on the structure and content of the manuscript. All of the presented analyses in **submitted text 4** were conducted by the author. The co-authors reviewed the manuscript. Dr Florin Vadean, a colleague at the PSSRU at the University of Kent, provided advice and assistance with the regression analysis.

Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase Two)

The second phase on the IIASC study (**submitted texts 1 to 3**) was also funded by the DHSC under QORU from January 2013 to December 2014. The primary aim of the project was to develop a way of addressing the *attribution problem* when using self-reported QoL outcomes to compare the effect of social care on people's QoL by local authority or over time [14]. Self-reported QoL may be affected by factors beyond the immediate control of local authorities with social care responsibilities (for example, individual characteristics like age, health or disability). The project developed a method by which the ASCOT score (ASCOF

1A) could be adjusted for these factors to give an estimate of the impact of social care services on QoL. This adjustment factor has been applied to the Outcomes Framework (ASCOF 1J) [5] and the underlying method has been developed for broader application in social care evaluation [13].

The works (submitted texts 1 to 3) do not include any of the papers that relate to the primary project aim. These papers were led by Professor Julien Forder [13, 14]. Instead, the focus is on my work to address the secondary project aim to establish the psychometric properties of the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer. With regard to the ASCOT, the development and evaluation of its psychometric properties had previously been conducted primarily with older adults with physical impairment or age-related impairments [6, 7]. The Phase 2 of the IIASC study sought to establish the psychometric properties of the ASCOT with a diverse sample of social care service users, including younger adults with mental health conditions and physical disabilities by comparison to older adults (submitted text 3).

Furthermore, the feasibility, construct validity and reliability of the ASCOT-Carer measure, which was developed in Phase 1 of the IIASC study, was also evaluated (**submitted text 1**) and its psychometric performance compared to other related measures of carer experience and health-related quality of life (**submitted text 2**). This work contributes to the evidence that the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer are reliable, valid and acceptable measures of social carerelated quality of life for service users and their carers – and also adds to an understanding of how these measures differ from measures of related, yet distinct, concepts (e.g. carer experience or broader care-related quality of life).

Design and sampling

The data collection was by a mixed mode (face-to-face or telephone) survey of users of adult social care services across 22 local authorities in England. The survey took place between June 2013 and March 2014. Local authority adult social care services departments were asked to identify a sample of social care service users from their database with the following inclusion criteria:

- Aged 18 years, or older;
- A social care service user of community-based services, including home care, day centre or day activities, home adaptations and/or equipment, and personal budget (direct payment);
- Primary support reason recorded as: (1) physical or sensory impairment; (2) mental health problems; or (3) learning disability;
- Not living in a residential or nursing care home;

Local authorities sent out a letter of invitation and study information sheet to every identified service user or a randomly-selected subsample. The letter asked recipients to contact the fieldwork agency to pass on their contact details and preferences if they wanted to participate in the study. The fieldwork agency interviewers then contacted the person to arrange a convenient time (and location, if face-to-face) for the interview.

Interviews were conducted by staff at a fieldwork agency using a protocol developed by the Author with support and advice from a co-Investigator (Dr Juliette Malley). Written or verbal informed consent was taken before the start of the interview. The survey questionnaire included the ASCOT measure of social care-related quality of life [6], which had previously been before the *Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care* (IIASC) study with a sample of older adults using community-based social care services [7]. The other items and measures included the questionnaire were selected on the basis of a theoretical framework based on the *Production of Welfare* approach of the non-care-related factors that may influence QoL (outlined in [13]) and analyses of the non-care related QoL (for example, [31]). This included items from the Adult Social Care Survey questionnaire [8] and other sources, including the *Social Care Questions for over 65s* [32].

In addition to the selection of items on the basis of the study's primary aim to develop an adjustment method to estimate the impact of social care on QoL [14], the questionnaire also included items and scales designed to enable the evaluation of the construct validity of the ASCOT. As there are no alternative 'gold standard' instruments for the measurement of social care-related quality of life, the construct validity of the ASCOT was assessed using instruments that measure similar or related constructs (convergent validity). The selected instruments were the EQ-5D-3L measure of health-related quality of life [33, 34] and the

ICECAP capability wellbeing measures (i.e. the ICEpop CAPability measure for Older people (ICECAP-O) for older adults [35, 36] and the ICEpop CAPability measure for Adults (ICECAP-A) for adults aged 18-64 years [37, 38]). A number of other items and measures were also included to allow construct validity by hypothesis testing (i.e. to test whether ASCOT SCRQoL scores were related to factors hypothesised to be associated with the construct, e.g. home design suitability for care, social contact and loneliness).

A total of 770 service user interviews were completed with adults with mental health conditions or physical/sensory impairment. (Here, we will not consider the interviews completed with adults with a learning disability (n=220) as they were completed using an abbreviated version of the questionnaire using easy-read format [14]). For a subsample of the service users with a primary support reason of physical/sensory impairment (n=100), follow-up interviews were completed with the aim of collecting data to enable analysis to determine the test-retest reliability of the ASCOT.

A sample of carers were recruited via the service users who had completed an interview for the *Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care* (IIASC) study. Service users were asked to provide detail of their social care needs and types/sources of help as part of the *Social Care Questions for over 65s* [32]. These items were used to identify whether the respondent had a carer and, if yes, the carer(s) who had provided the greatest number of hours of support in the previous week. This person or people were identified as the ,primary carer(s)'. The respondent was asked to share a letter of invitation and study information to their primary carer (or one of the primary carers). The carer was invited to contact the fieldwork interviewer if s/he agreed to also participate in the study. An interview was then arranged using the same mode of administration (i.e. face-to-face or by telephone) as for the service user interview. Of the 990 completed service user interviews, a total of 739 carers were identified. Of these, 510 carers were invited to participate via the service user. Interviews were completed with 387 carers.

The carer questionnaire was also based on the theoretical framework of the *Production of Welfare* approach (outlined in [13]) with adaptation based on a scoping review of literature on factors related to carers' QoL conducted as part of the IIASC study (Phase One) [39]. The interview included the ASCOT-Carer INT4 (see Box 2) developed in IIASC (Phase One) [27], as

well as the Carer Strain Index [40], Carer Experience Scale [41–43] and EQ-5D-3L [33, 34] as measures of related constructs (i.e. carer strain, experience and health-related QoL respectively) for construct validity analysis (convergent validity). Other items and measures were included for construct validity by hypothesis testing analysis. Some of these overlapped with the service user interview (e.g. home design suitability for care, social contact and loneliness). Others were carer-specific (e.g. duration and intensity of caregiving, type of care task(s), the impact of caregiving on health, social relationships, leisure and employment/education).

The study was reviewed and approved by the Social Care Research Ethics Committee in England (Reference: 12-IEC08-0049) and also through the local research governance process for each participating local authority.

Analysis

The analyses conducted in these papers were undertaken with the aim of evaluating the measurement properties of the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer. Psychometric methodology may use two broad approaches: (1) classical test theory (CTT) and/or (2) item response theory (IRT). These two approaches are theoretically distinct. CTT is based on the assumption that the observed score from a psychometric instrument comprises the 'true score' (i.e. the individual's score without measurement error) plus measurement error [44]. In CTT, the measurement error is assumed to be a random (non-systematic) normally-distributed variable. This theoretical assumption is then applied in statistical analyses to establish the measurement properties of the scale: for example, to establish internal reliability using Cronbach's alpha.

By contrast, IRT has led to the development of psychometric evaluation methods that focus on item responses, rather than test scores. An example of a methodology based on IRT is the Rasch model [45]. Rasch analysis, like other methods informed by IRT, is based on probability curves for the likelihood that each item will be 'passed' (affirmed) is a logistic function of the item's 'difficulty' (item location parameter) and the individual respondent's 'ability' (respondent location parameter). IRT using the Rasch model has been applied to educational and psychological measurement, e.g. in developing exam questions. It is also however, widely used in psychological measurement, including for the evaluation of patient-

reported outcome measures (PROMS) in health and social care, where it is used to evaluate whether scales are unidimensional, which is a key requirement for the construct validity of a scale [46].

Although it is increasingly common to find IRT applied in the development of quality of life instruments, either alone or in combination with CTT methods, the works presented here (submitted texts 1 to 3) present only analyses based on CTT. Despite the limitations of CTT and advocates of IRT, the use of either approach or a combination is the expert consensus captured by the Delphi study used to develop the Consensus-based standards for the selection of health measurement instruments (COSMIN) checklist [47]. Using the COSMIN taxonomy of measurement properties, the works (submitted texts 1 to 3) sought to evaluate aspects of (1) reliability and (2) construct validity as follows:

Reliability

- o Internal consistency of the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer using Cronbach's alpha [48].
- Reliability (test-retest) of the ASCOT using intra-class correlation coefficient (ICC)
 [49, 50].

Validity

- Construct validity
 - Structural validity. The unidimensionality of the ASCOT-Carer was evaluated using confirmatory factor analysis.
 - Hypothesis-testing. The construct validity of the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer was evaluated by testing the hypothesised direction and, in some cases, also the magnitude of association with: (1) comparator instruments of related constructs (e.g. the EQ-5D-3L measure of health-related quality of life) and (2) with factors hypothesised to be related to social care-related quality of life based on theory (adapted from the Production of Welfare approach, see [14]) developed by literature review and previous studies.

Author's contribution

The author was the lead researcher and led the day-to-day activities of the research with minimal supervision. All analyses presented in **submitted texts 1 to 3** were conducted by the author. The manuscipts were also drafted in-full by the author, with advice and feedback from co-authors on the draft.

Translation and cross-cultural adaptation of the ASCOT-Carer into Japanese

A study led by Professor Mai Yamaguchi at the Japan Lutheran College was funded by the IJPSP (Japanese Society of Promotion of Science) Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (KAKEN (B) 16H03715) from April 2016 to March 2020. The aim of the study was to understand the quality of life outcomes of Japanese carers and also develop a comprehensive carers' assessment model for use in Japan. The study included the translation and cross-cultural adaptation of the ASCOT-Carer for potential inclusion in Japanese carers' assessments.

Design

The study sought to develop a Japanese version of the ASCOT-Carer SCT4. The translation and cross-cultural validation followed the translation guidance developed by the ASCOT team available at: www.pssru.ac.uk/ascot/translations. In summary, the translation process was conducted in two phases: (1) developer review and (2) pilot testing. The first phase (developer review) was conducted in partnership between the PI and Japanese research team, the ASCOT team at the University of Kent and a professional translation company. Initially, a forward translation was prepared by a professional translator using the ASCOT-Carer SCT4 questionnaire alongside a concept elaboration guide prepared by the ASCOT team. The forward translation was reviewed by the Japanese and ASCOT team researchers. Any feedback was incorporated into the translation. A professional translator then prepared the backtranslation. This was also reviewed by the Japanese and ASCOT team. After the forward and background translation, the feedback was reviewed and harmonised to prepare a final draft version of the translated questionnaire.

Interviews with Japanese carers (n=5) were conducted using the cognitive debriefing method of ,think aloud' with follow-up probes to explore comprehension, judgement and response [29]. The cognitive debriefing notes were reviewed to prepare the final version of the questionnaire. As part of this finalisation process, the questionnaire was independently proof-read to identify any content or format discrepancies for correction. This final version

of the questionnaire was included in a pilot survey of Japanese carers to explore the validity, reliability and feasibility of the Japanese version of the ASCOT-Carer.

The brief *Debates and Issues* paper (**submitted text 6**) focuses on the broader cultural and conceptual issues identified in cross-cultural adaptation and translation of the ASCOT-Carer for use with Japanese carers for needs assessment. This paper has been included as it illustrates some of the key issues in cross-cultural adaptation and translation of the ASCOT-Carer. As part of other studies, the measure has also been translated into German, Finnish and Norwegian. In Finland, a small pilot study has been conducted (independently, by Finnish researchers) to explore the feasibility and acceptability of using the ASCOT-Carer in care practice. The ASCOT-Carer was found to be a feasible and acceptable instrument for needs assessment and ongoing review [51]. As a result of this study, the Finnish version of the measure has been embedded within care practice in the Finnish municipality that supported this project. Although the Japanese study (at the time of writing) is not yet as fully-developed, it is anticipated that the ASCOT-Carer could likewise form part of a standardised (national or regional) carers' assessment and review programme in Japan.

Author's contribution

The author was the lead ASCOT team researcher in the development of the Japanese version of the ASCOT-Carer. This work was supported by a colleague within the ASCOT team (Kamilla Razik), who provided assistance and reviewed the forward/back translation. The manuscript for the submitted work (**submitted text 6**) was prepared in collaboration with the lead author of the article (Professor Mai Yamaguchi). The manuscript sections that relate to the UK/English context and also to core ASCOT concepts were written by the author. The author also reviewed and commented on drafts and the final version of the full manuscript.

Application of social care-related QoL outcomes data

Design and analysis

Two of the submitted works are secondary analyses of the IIASC Phase Two data (**submitted texts 7 and 9**). The first of these (**submitted text 7**) addresses the question of whether and how the reasons for caring are related to carers' self-reported strain and social care-related quality of life. The data from the survey of carers (n=387) were analysed using regression

analysis (Ordinary Least Squares) with (1) ASCOT-Carer SCRQoL and (2) the Carer Strain Index score as the outcome variables in two separate regression models. The independent variables included the carers' self-reported reasons for caring collected using an item from the 2009/10 survey of carers in households [52]. Other independent variables were selected on the basis of a literature review of the factors associated with carers' QoL [39].

The second article (**submitted text 9**) is an analysis of the combined service user and carer data for a dyadic analysis (*n*=264 dyads). The aim of the analysis was to explore the interdependence of quality of life in carer/care-recipient dyads, especially that due to social feedback within the caregiving relationship. The importance of a dyadic view of caregiving has been highlighted as a potential gap in the long-term care evidence base, despite the fact that caregiving often exists within already-establised close relationships [53, 54]. Part of the reason for overlooking this perspective is methodological. There are some quantitative studies that apply dyadic analytical methods to carers and care-recipients' quality of life with a view of psychological effects of different approaches to coping/adjustment and experience of distress on caregiving dyads' QoL (for example, see [55–57]). However, there is only one published study apart from this work (**submitted text 9**) that applies the analysis to QoL outcomes with regard to care services [58]. Unlike established quantitative techniques, the potential application of dyadic analytical methods [59] to social care policy research is yet to be fully explored, despite the obvious benefit of enabling a dyadic view of QoL outcomes.

In this work (**submitted text 9**), the analysis used the three overlapping domains of social care-related quality of life from the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer: *Social participation, Control over daily life* and *Occupation*. The actor-partner interdependence model (APIM) was applied to simultaneously test for *actor effects* and *partner effects* [59]. The actor effects indicate the effect of an independent variable on the same person's dependent variable (e.g. the effect of the carer's age on his/her own rating of QoL). The partner effects are interpersonal effects (e.g. the effect of the carer's age on the care-recipient's rating of QoL). The APIM may be calculated in different ways. In this work (**submitted text 9**), a multi-level model was applied. The random effects (level 2) were interpreted as unobserved mutual interdependence (i.e. due to social influence within the dyad), however, we noted the limitation that there may be other non-observed non-independence also captured here.

The submission also includes a third work (submitted text 8) that is a secondary analysis of the Adult Social Care Survey (ASCS) datasets [8]. The ASCS is a national data collection conducted annually by local authorities in England and overseen by NHS Digital, which is a non-departmental public body whose remit is to provide health and social care data, information and IT systems for the NHS. The survey is undertaken according to centrallyagreed guidelines published by NHS Digital. There is an oversight steering group, the Social Care User Survey Group (SSUSG) that includes representatives from NHS Digital, local authorities, the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC), the Care Quality Commission (CQC) and the Personal Social Services Research Group at the University of Kent (PSSRU, Kent). The SSUSG report to the Outcomes and Information Development Board (OIDB), who oversee the user surveys and the way(s) the feed into central reporting – primarily, the Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework (ASCOF) [5]. Each of the 152 local authorities with adult social care responsibilities in England is responsible for the implementation of the survey data collection. This includes sample selection, printing and distributing the postal questionnaires or conducting interviews (if needed), collating the responses, data entry and sending a completed data return to NHS Digital [8]. The survey sample is users of fully or partly publicly-funded social care services in England.

The analysis is of the data collected in the first two rounds of the survey (2010/11 and 2011/12) from adults whose primary support reason was recorded by the local authority as learning disability (*n*=13,642). The aim of the analysis was to determine the non-care-related factors related to QoL. This is to inform the need for methods, like risk adjustment, to adjust for these non-care-related factors to provide a more robust indicator of the impact of services (i.e. to the exclusion of non-care-related factors). The secondary aim of the analysis was to also determine whether there had been any change in QoL over time, from the first to second round of the survey. The analysis presented here adds to other analyses conducted on ASCS data with older adults [31] and also as part of the IIASC study to explore the potential of adjustment methods [14]. The data were analysed using multiple regression, with OLS estimation applied for the model with ASCOT SCRQoL score as the dependent variable. Ordered logit (*ologit*) estimation was initially used for models of the rating of each of the eight ASCOT domains. All eight models failed the assumption of parallel

regression. Therefore, generalised ordered logit (*gologit*) estimation was applied and reported in the work (**submitted text 8**).

Author's contribution

The author conducted the analyses presented in these works and drafted the manuscripts (submitted texts 7 to 9). The co-authors reviewed drafts of the manuscripts and provided advice and comments to improve the clarity of presentation. The equation in submitted text 9 was developed by Professor Julien Forder.

Table 2. Project responsibilities

No.	Year(s)	Title of Study	Submitted works										
				Design	Liaison/negotiation	Sampling/design	Data collection	Questionnaire design	Data preparation	Data management	Data analysis	Preparing manuscript	
1	2012	Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase One)	4, 5	С	Р	Р	S	Р	Р	Р	Р	Р	
2	2013 - 2014	Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (Phase Two)	1, 2, 3, 4	С	Р	С	Α	Р	Α	Р	Р	Р	
3	2016 - 2020	Translation of the ASCOT-Carer into Japanese	6	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	С	
4	2015-2018	Secondary analysis of IIASC dataset	7, 9	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	S	S	S	Р	
5	2014-2016	Secondary analysis of ASCS dataset	8	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	S	S	Р	Р	

Key:

A: Contracted to agency C: Co-responsibility P: Principal responsibility S: Sole responsibility N/A: Not applicable

Theme 1: Measuring individual quality of life outcomes in social care

In the following section, I outline the ways in which my work has contributed to knowledge and understanding of the measurement of individual social care-related quality of life. This relates to research questions 1a and 1b (see *Aims and Objectives*).

Research Question 1a. Is ASCOT a feasible, valid and reliable measure of social care-related quality of life for adults, aged 18 to 64 years, and with support needs related to mental health problems?

The submitted works contribute to existing knowledge by addressing gaps in ASCOT development. The initial development and psychometric testing of ASCOT for people with social care needs focussed on older adults [6, 7]. In two systematic reviews, the ASCOT has been recommended as an outcome measure suitable for economic evaluation of social care services for older adults [60, 61]. Of 34 quality of life outcome instruments identified from a literature review (2000 to 2012), Makai et al. [60] identified the ASCOT as a promising measure for economic evaluation of older adult care services. In a review of measures suitable for evaluation for social care interventions for older adults, Bulumu et al. [61] identified four commonly used measures (i.e. EQ-5D, ASCOT, HUI2/3 and ICECAP-O). The authors recognised the value of using either the ASCOT or ICECAP-O (both measures of QoL 'beyond health') alongside a health-related QoL instrument, like the EQ-5D. While older adults represent a significant proportion of users of social care services, however, there is also a need to test and validate the measure with a wider range of service users specifically, younger adults (18 to 64 years). To address the evidence gap, Submitted text 3 evaluated the psychometric properties of the ASCOT with a diverse sample of social care service users in England, including younger adults with physical disabilities and people with mental health support needs. This has led to an update of the ASCOT guidance and training materials (available at www.pssru.ac.uk).

The application of the ASCOT in research and evaluation studies to-date reflects its initial development for older adults. In England, ASCOT has been used in the evaluation of older adult services, including help-at-home schemes [62], family-based support in the community ('shared lives') [20], bath adaptations [63] and day centres [64], as well as in exploring

potential policy application through an understanding of factors related to older adults' social care-related QoL [31] and also the productivity of older adult residential care in England [65]. There has been interest in the use of ASCOT in research and evaluation in other countries, with translations into Japanese [24] and Dutch [23], with forthcoming translations into Finnish and German. The use of ASCOT with younger adults (18-64 years) and/or people with mental health problems has, so far, been primarily in the reporting of the Adult Social Care Survey data as part of national data collections (for example, [66]) or through the national policy evaluation (for example, the evaluations of individual budgets [16]). The use of ASCOT in national data collections is also being explored by the Northern Irish Health and Social Care Board as part of the self-directed support programme implementation and also in Japan through a project led by Professor Mie Morikawa at Tsuda University (2016 to 2019, Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (KAKENHI) for Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) 16H03722). There is scope to further establish and promote the use of the ASCOT instrument in academic, practice or policy-based research and evaluation studies of younger users of social care services, including those whose needs relate to mental health problems, on the basis of **submitted work 3**.

Research Question 1b. Is the ASCOT-Carer a feasible, valid and reliable measure of carers' social care outcomes?

The submitted work also contributes to existing knowledge through the development and psychometric testing of an outcome measure for *carers*. **Submitted texts 1 and 2** present work on the development and testing of the ASCOT-Carer self-completion (SCT4) and interview (INT4) instruments (see Box 2). Although not included in the submission, there is also a detailed technical report that expands on the underpinning theoretical basis, literature, methodology and results of the initial development through qualitative interviews (*n*=31 carers) of the ASCOT-Carer, for which the author conducted the interviews, analysis and drafted the report, with advice from co-authors [27].

This work is a significant contribution to the literature in its development and psychometric evaluation of a measure of *social care-related quality of life* of carers. The work includes the development of a self-completion version of the measure (**submitted text 1**) and also an interview version (**submitted text 4**, also [27]), which applied a counter-factual self-

estimation method of estimating the *impact* of social care services that does not require experimental or observational methods commonly-used in evaluation research. Instead, the counter-factual self-estimation methodology, which was first developed for the service user version of ASCOT [6, 28], was adapted in the ASCOT-Carer INT4 to ask carers to rate their expected quality of life for each domain in the questionnaire in the hypothetical situation that services/support were no longer available and no other help would step in (**submitted text 4**, also [27]). An estimate of the impact of social care interventions or policy may, thereby, be calculated as the different between the carer's quality of life *now* (with services) and their *expected* quality of life (without services). The work presented in this thesis, therefore, presents the application of this novel method to carers, as a way of estimating the impact of social care on carers' quality of life outcomes.

In situating the contribution of this work in a wider context, there are a number of available carer-specific outcome measures applied in health and social care research, which capture a range of relevant constructs: for example, the EQ-5D to measure health-related quality of life [33, 34], the Carer Experience Scale to measure broadly carers' experience and care-related quality of life [41–43] and measures that capture carers' perceptions of care-related burden or strain (for example, the Carer Strain Index [40]). The ASCOT-Carer is, however, currently the only available measure that specifically measures social care-related QoL (that is, aspects of quality of life that may be improved by social care support). **Submitted text 2** adds to the literature on understanding the overlaps and distinctiveness of the ASCOT-Carer by comparison to other measures. Independently, other research groups led by Dr Hareth Al-Janabi at the University of Birmingham and Dr Nikki McCaffrey at Deakin University in Australia are conducting similar comparisons of carer outcomes measures (i.e. the ASCOT-Carer, CES, CarerQoL [67, 68]) or general health-related quality of life (i.e. EQ-5D).

The evidence from **submitted text 2** and these other studies supports the perspective that the ASCOT-Carer captures a distinct construct to other available measures and also that it is sensitive to the impact of social care support. As such, there is promising evidence for its use in the evaluation social interventions in healthcare and/or social care services or policy. Indeed, the ASCOT-Carer was identified in a systematic literature review by Dow et al (2017) as a one of ten promising instruments in health and social care research, even if further evidence of its suitability and psychometric properties in samples of carers of people with

dementia is warranted³ [69], and has also been noted for the rigour of its development in a narrative review paper that explored gaps in the research related to carers' outcome measurement [70]. Since the formal launch in June 2015 via the ASCOT website (www.pssru.ac.uk/ascot), there has been interest in its application in research and evaluation studies, needs assessment and care practice by academics, local authorities, policy-makers and commissioners. For example, the ASCOT-Carer was used in an evaluation study of specialist nursing support for carers of people with dementia in the UK [21].

Theme 2: Using social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice

Here, I briefly explore how my work has contributed to knowledge and understanding of how to use social care outcomes data to inform policy and practice. This relates to research questions 2-4 (see *Aims and Objectives*).

Research Question 2. How does the ASCOT-Carer, and the concept of carers' SCRQoL, inform our understanding of: (1) the effectiveness of services (i.e. their impact on carers' QoL); and (2) the experience of social care services from the carers' perspective?

The relationship between formal social care services and carers has been characterised in terms of four frames of reference [71, 72]:

- As **resources**. This perspective assumes that the care provided by family and friends is normative. Formal services assume that carers will and ought to provide care. It is a form of co-option of formal carers into the service provided by formal services, with little or no regard for the carer as an individual in their own right, with health and wellbeing needs. This frame of reference is characterised by concern that formal services will substitute for care that may be (ought to be) provided by the family or wider community.
- As co-workers. In this model, social service services will seek to work alongside the carer in the collaborative work of supporting the person with care needs. In this

³ This limitation is being addressed by a research study funded by the National Institute of Health Research (NIHR), with the author as Principal Investigator, to run from September 2019 to August 2021.

- frame of reference, the primary concern for services remains the provision of good quality care to the person with care needs. It is underpinned by the assumption that carers want to provide care. Therefore, the primary role of services is to assist carers in their caring role.
- As **co-clients**. In this model, carers are seen as people with their own health and wellbeing needs, which should be addressed by formal services. This frame of reference views all carers as potential clients of services; with a particular focus on those carers most 'at risk' of poor health and quality of life outcomes (e.g. high intensity care). The model is informed by a focus on the carer's own health and wellbeing needs. This is on an equal basis to the person with care needs. There is recognition of the potential tensions that may arise between the needs of the carer and the care-recipient. The role of services is to creatively navigate these tensions to seek the best outcome for both parties in the caregiving dyad.
- As superseded. In this frame of reference, the aim is to entirely replace the
 caregiving relationship with formal care services, rather than support or assist it. This
 is based on the independence of the care-recipient to enable the person to live
 without the potential restriction and limiting control within a caregiving relationship.
 Conversely, it is also to enable the independence of the relative or friend. It also
 recognises that, in some cases, the removal of responsibility for caregiving is the only
 intervention that will effectively improve the carer's wellbeing.

Using this framework developed by Twigg (1989) and Twigg & Atkins (1994), **submitted text 5** explored the experiences of carers in England [73]. Despite policy strategy to promote the health and wellbeing of carers 'on an equal footing' to care-recipients (as *co-clients*), the study found that carers were often still positioned as *co-workers* or *resources* within a long-term care system that relies on their contribution [73]. The study explored the ways in which social care support, both 'for' the care recipient (e.g. home care) and 'for' the carer (e.g. carer support groups) could improve quality of life, as well as the ongoing issue of rationing of care with its consequences for carers' wellbeing and health [73]. **Submitted texts 4 and 5** also explore the questions of *whether* and *how* social care services affect carers' quality of life.

These are important questions, especially in light of the Care Act (2014). This legislation gave carers a right to an assessment of needs on an equal basis as care recipients. The assessment of carers' needs, which determines their eligibility to support and services, asks whether carers' outcome needs are at risk due to the caregiving role. The eligibility criteria in the Care Act (2014) define outcome needs based on carers' QoL and wellbeing. Some of these correspond to the ASCOT-Carer domains of *Social participation and involvement*, *Occupation* and *Self-care*. This overlap is not unexpected because the ASCOT-Carer and Care Act (2014) were both developed in the same wider policy context, which was influenced by the national carers' strategy in England [74–76]. These policy documents consistently state the importance of enabling and supporting carers to sustain their health and wellbeing, as *co-workers* or *co-clients*. Since the introduction of the Care Act (2014), however, there is some evidence of gaps between policy rhetoric and practice [77]. Despite the policy rhetoric-reality gap, the legislative framework and policy direction still support a shift away from perceiving carers to be primarily *resources*, even if there are significant challenges to not doing so.

Despite these challenges, there has been interest in ways of embedding a focus on individual outcomes via a 'bottom up' approach. In one English local authority, for example, there was a pilot of using an outcomes-based needs assessment for service users based on the ASCOT prior to the implementation of the Care Act (2014) [22]. Using this concept as a basis, there has been a local pilot and adoption of the ASCOT-Carer as an outcomes-based needs assessment tool in a local authority in Finland [51]. There has also been a study in Japan to adapt and translate the ASCOT-Carer, which is driven by the aim of implementing the instrument as a carers' assessment tool at a national level (submitted text 6). Furthermore, the concepts of ASCOT-Carer domains have been adopted into the company mission statement of *Kaze no Mura*, a national care provider in Japan, to highlight how they seek to support carers through the support they offer to service users.

In England and other parts of the UK, however, there has been less progress, so far, in the adoption of the ASCOT-Carer by care providers and/or for individual needs assessments. This is by contrast to the application of the ASCOT-Carer at the level of national social care data collections. For example, the Carer SCRQoL (an earlier version of the ASCOT-Carer) is included in the English ASCOF. There has also been an initial pilot study and ongoing work

with the Health and Social Care Board in Northern Ireland in using ASCOT in social care data collections (and potentially also, the ASCOT-Carer). Recently, there has been early-stage interest by the Scottish government in using the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer for national social care data collections, as well as potentially also for local care planning and needs assessments. A key challenge in embedding the use of social care outcome measures, however, regardless of the level of implementation, is the required investment, especially in terms of effectively communicating the potential value to key stakeholders and in implementing data collection into existing structures and processes.

In the context of England, especially, a key barrier to the application of the ASCOT-Carer at the level of individual needs assessment is a concern that outcomes-based assessment tools may uncover levels of unmet need that are beyond the capacity of services to address and/or the established use of other approaches to assessing carers' needs [78–83]. In terms of the latter, some local authorities outsource the responsibility to conduct carers' assessments to local carers' organisations, whose assessment processes typically involve a conversation with a carer support worker, with or without the use of a standardised tool. Where local authorities offer assessments, these are often completed by an online or paper questionnaire. These are often designed in-house by the local authority and use the Care Act (2014) eligibility criteria as a guide to the assessment topics and data collected. Further research is needed to establish whether an outcomes-based tool, like the ASCOT-Carer, either as a self-completion tool or semi-structured interview, would provide any benefit to carers, e.g. by widening access to carers' assessment and/or in tailoring responses to individual health and wellbeing needs.

Research Question 3. What are the non-social care-related factors associated with social care-related quality of life?

There is an emerging literature on the application of self-reported outcomes to inform social care policy through secondary or survey data analysis. Examples of this approach include a study of the productivity of the adult social care system in England, using the ASCOT collected in the Adult Social Care Survey to estimate the 'quality adjusted' output of community-based care [65]. Another study of the ASCOT data in the ASCS explored the associations between social care-related QoL with three potential targets for policy: (1)

accessibility of information and advice; (2) home design and environment; and (3) local area accessibility [31]. The analysis was used as evidence for the potential benefit of co-operation between local services (e.g. social care and housing) to improve the quality of life of community-dwelling older adults [31].

Submitted text 8 is a study that is situated within this broad approach of secondary data analysis of national social care data (specifically, the ASCS) to comment on implications for social care policy. The study reports on data collected via the ASCS using adapted easy-read version of the questionnaire completed by adults with intellectual disabilities. This version of the questionnaire was developed from the original version of ASCOT with limited time and resources, which has led to subsequent work to develop a feasible, acceptable and valid alternative easy-read format [84, 85]. Despite the limitations, data is routinely collected from adults with intellectual disabilities via the ASCS, which offers an insight into the social care outcomes for this subgroup of service users. The study explored the predictors of overall social care-related quality of life, as well as for the individual SCRQoL domain scores. The findings support provide further evidence of a relationship between housing quality, also health indicators, and social care-related QoL. This is important in a group of users of social care support already known to be at risk of health and housing inequalities that may affect aspects of quality of life, including feeling safe, in control, and socially included [86– 89]. As with other studies [31], it raises the question of how services could better work together to improve individuals' quality of life.

The study also contributed to the wider literature on the measurement of quality of life of people with intellectual disabilities and the use of these data to drive systems- or organisational-level quality improvement [90, 91]. The study found that there had been an increase in SCRQoL between the two rounds of data considered in the analysis (2010/11, 2011/12), whilst controlling for other non-social-care-related factors. Similar comparisons have been used in other studies or schemes to drive quality improvement feedback on a local or regional level [92, 93]. In practice, however, there are limitations to applying this approach with the Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework (ASCOF) in England:

• Despite a focus on self-reported quality of life outcomes in the ASCOF, which represents a shift from a focus on process towards personal outcomes [4, 6], there

- are still significant measurement challenges, for example: (1) the attribution of outcomes to the impact of social care, to the exclusion of other wider factors [13, 14]; the measurement of QoL by self-report with adaptation, e.g. easy-read [84, 85]; and method(s) of collecting data for individuals where self-report is not possible to avoid systematic exclusion and bias, e.g. by observation or proxy-report [94–96].
- While the ASCS data is publicly-available, with summary reports that allow comparison by local authority, the use of the data is limited by its reported form and analysis. Specifically, there is an adjusted value for SCRQoL that addresses the attribution issue (ASCOF 1J) to allow comparison over time and by local authority. However, this is currently only available for the standard version of ASCOT, not the easy-read version [5]. Furthermore, aside from the analysis presented in Submitted text 8, there has been no further national-level analysis of the ASCS trends over time. Even if such analyses were available, however, it is difficult to identify how local authorities could then apply these data to guide changes within their own structure, operation and processes. Instead, the ASCS offers primarily a systemslevel view that is of most value nationally (i.e. overall performance), rather than at the level of local authorities. It is also unclear whether the system of QoL domainspecific feedback to drive accountability and improvements in care quality (as outlined in the examples discussed in [93]) would be feasible with ASCS data as it is currently reported because it does not offer granularity by care provider (i.e. the smallest unit of analysis is local authority, as a whole).

These limitations do not undermine the principle of an outcomes-focussed approach or the use of national-level data to inform policy, although there are clearly challenges (see also [12]); however, there are evidently barriers to the application of this in practice in England due to the current processes, protocols and practices in data collection and reporting.

In addition to secondary analysis of national datasets, analysis of smaller scale survey data may also provide insights into policy-relevant questions. **Submitted papers 7 and 9** are examples of this. **Submitted paper 7** outlines an analysis of the relationship between carers QoL outcomes and also strain with the self-reported reasons carers give for why they chose to provide care. The findings of this study are policy-relevant in a context where carers' QoL

needs/outcomes are of interest to policy-makers, practitioners and local authorities with adult social care responsibilities. The Care Act (2014) outlines that local authorities have a responsibility to identify/assess and respond to carers' outcome needs. While there is some evidence that this is still an aspiration rather than reality in social care/work practice despite the legislative requirements [77], the analysis outlined in **submitted paper 7** supports the perspective that the reasons for carers' choosing to provide care ought to be considered as they are related to QoL and strain outcomes. This consideration could be at the level of social work practice, as well as in policy strategy and/or political or media narratives (e.g. the well-worn phrase that *families should do more*).

Research Question 4. Are the social care-related quality of life outcomes of service users and carers interdependent?

Submitted paper 9 offers an analysis that demonstrates the value of considering the dyadic view of social care outcomes in policy and practice. The study provides evidence for mutual interdependence between carers' and care-recipients' SCRQoL, with regard to the attribute of *Control over daily life*. If the aim of social care is to support the quality of life of service users and carers, then it ought to consider both perspectives – at least individually, if not as a dyad. This develops the argument in the economic evaluation literature, which argues that healthcare interventions ought to consider 'spill-over' effects of interventions on carers' outcomes [97–101].

While the rationale as to why carers' health outcomes should be considered also hold with regard to social care outcomes, some modification is required. First, carers are co-clients of social care services, even if there is ambiguity in their relationship with formal care services (submitted text 5). Therefore, it may be argued that the consideration of carers' social care outcomes is important in its own right. Indeed, these may not then be 'spill-over' effects (i.e. indirect effects, as an unintended consequence), but rather capturing the outcomes of services on the carer as a co-client.

Second, in the measurement of carers' healthcare outcomes, it has been argued that there is a need to disentangle the caregiver effect (the effect of caregiving tasks) and the family effect (the effect of caring about the care-recipient) [97]. The rationale is that healthcare interventions may be reasonably expected to affect the caregiver effect, but the family

effect is beyond the remit of healthcare. To avoid potential issues, it is important to disentangle the two effects. In social care, it is arguably less clear cut. Effective social care interventions (e.g. counselling) may also target the *caregiving effect*, as well as the influence of mutually interdependence of quality of life outcome via the caregiving relationship. Therefore, it may be possible that evaluation of policy and/or specific interventions ought to consider both caregiving and family effects, as well as mutual interdependence (i.e. influence of one person's QoL on another's via a close relationship).

Third, interventions designed to support the carer may either directed at carers (e.g. support groups) and/or at the care-recipient (e.g. replacement care). This ambiguity in the 'target' and 'recipient' of services further adds weight to the argument that the impact of services on carers' QoL ought to be considered – either as spill-over effects, direct benefit from services (via the *family effect* or *caregiving effect*), and also via mutual interdependence within the caregiving relationship.

Conclusion

This thesis focuses on the themes of measuring and applying individual social care outcomes to inform policy and practice. This work presented here has developed methods to robustly assess social care outcomes of service users and their carers, specifically, through the further or initial development and psychometric testing of the ASCOT and ASCOT-Carer measures of social care-related quality of life. The work presented here also contributes to the broader understanding of how to apply social care outcomes in evaluating the impact of social care. It also demonstrates how social care outcomes data may address questions that are relevant to policy and practice: for example, national-level analysis to determine the factors that influence social care outcomes for the population of service users with intellectual disabilities in England. This analysis demonstrated the significant contribution of health and housing quality to social care outcomes, which highlights the potential for wellintegrated health, social care and housing services to support well-being, even if this policy goal remains elusive in practice. Other analyses showed how the social care outcomes of people with support needs and their carers are interrelated, which has implications for social care practice. It shows the potential value of looking beyond individuals to consider the wider impact of social care, especially for carers, in how care services are designed and delivered, as well as the importance of inter-personal influences on wellbeing between carerecipients and their primary carer. Related to this, the thesis has also explored how the QoL outcomes of carers may be applied in carers' needs assessment and care planning. The work presented in this thesis is collaborative research with an academic in Japan; however, there is scope and potential for future work to explore its application in the UK, and elsewhere. While there are a number of challenges and limitations to the implementation of these approaches in practice, the value of an outcomes-based approach is that it places people (service users *and* carers) and their wellbeing at the centre of the planning and delivery of social care support.

References

- 1. Department of Health and Social Care. (2010). A Vision for Adult Social Care: Capable communities and active citizens.
- 2. Beresford, P. (2011). Are personal budgets necessarily empowering for service users? If not, what's it all about? *Research, Policy & Planning, 29*(1), 37–43. Retrieved from http://www.guardian.co.uk
- 3. Slasberg, C., Beresford, P., & Schofield, P. (2013). The increasing evidence of how self directed support is failing to deliver personal budgets and personalisation. *Research, Policy and Planning*, 30(2), 91–105.
- 4. Department of Health and Social Care. (2010). *Transparency in outcomes: a framework for adult social care*. London.
- 5. Department of Health and Social Care. (2018). *The Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework 2018/19: Handbook of Definitions*. London.
- 6. Netten, A., Burge, P., Malley, J., Potoglou, D., Towers, A.-M., Brazier, J., ... Wall, B. (2012). Outcomes of social care for adults: developing a preference-weighted measure. *Health Technology Assessment*, *16*(16), 1–165.
- 7. Malley, J. N., Towers, A.-M., Netten, A. P., Brazier, J. E., Forder, J. E., & Flynn, T. (2012). An assessment of the construct validity of the ASCOT measure of social carerelated quality of life with older people. *Health and quality of life outcomes*, *10*(1), 21. doi:10.1186/1477-7525-10-21
- 8. NHS Digital. (2019). Adult Social Care User Survey (ASCS) 2018-19 guidance and materials for councils. Retrieved from https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/data-collections-and-data-sets/data-collections/social-care-user-survey/social-care-user-survey/2018-19
- 9. Fox, D., Holder, J., & Netten, A. (2010). *Personal Social Services Survey of Adult Carers in England 2009-10: Survey Development Project. Technical Report*. Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 10. Malley, J., Fox, D., & Netten, A. (2010). *Developing a Carers' Experience Performance Indicator*. Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 11. Heath, C., Malley, J., Razik, K., Jones, K., Forder, J., Fox, D., ... Beecham, J. (2015). How can MAX help local authorities to use social care data to inform local policy?

 Maximising the value of survey data in adult social care [MAX] project. Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent. Retrieved from https://www.pssru.ac.uk/publications/pub-4877/
- 12. Bovaird, T. (2014). Attributing Outcomes to Social Policy Interventions 'Gold Standard' or 'Fool's Gold' in Public Policy and Management? *Social Policy & Administration*, 48(1), 1–23. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9515.2012.00869.x

- 13. Forder, J., Vadean, F., Rand, S., & Malley, J. (2018). The impact of long-term care on quality of life. *Health Economics (United Kingdom)*, *27*(3). doi:10.1002/hec.3612
- 14. Forder, J. E., Malley, J. N., Rand, S. E., Vadean, F., Jones, K., & Netten, A. P. (2016). Interpreting outcomes data for use in the Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework (ASCOF). Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 15. Forder, J. E., Jones, K., Glendinning, C., Caiels, J., Welch, E., Baxter, K., ... Dolan, P. (2012). *Evaluation of the personal health budget pilot programme*. Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 16. Jones, K., Netten, A., Fernández, J.-L., Knapp, M., Challis, D., Glendinning, C., ... Wilberforce, M. (2012). The impact of individual budgets on the targeting of support: findings from a national evaluation of pilot projects in England. *Public Money & Management*, 32(6), 417–424. doi:10.1080/09540962.2012.728781
- 17. Jones, K., & Netten, A. (2009). The costs of change: a case study of the process of implementing individual budgets across pilot local authorities in England. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 18(1), 51–58. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2524.2009.00873.x
- 18. Mitchell, W., Brooks, J., Glendinning, C., Mitchell, W., Brooks, J., Newbronner, L., ... Simons, K. (2011). Keeping Personal Budgets Personal: Learning from the Experiences of Older People, People with Mental Health Problems and Their Carers. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 15(3), 195–207. doi:10.1177/1744629511419615
- 19. Glendinning, C., Challis, D., Fernandez, J.-L., Jacobs, S., Jones, K., Knapp, M., ... Wilberforce, M. (2007). *Evaluation of the Individual Budgets Pilot Programme: Final Report*. York.
- 20. Callaghan, L., Brookes, N., & Palmer, S. (2017). Older people receiving family-based support in the community: a survey of quality of life among users of 'Shared Lives' in England. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 25(5), 1655–1666.
- 21. Gridley, K., Aspinal, F., Parker, G., Weatherly, H., Faria, R., Longo, F., & van den Berg, B. (2019). Specialist nursing support for unpaid carers of people with dementia: a mixed-methods feasibility study. *Health Services and Delivery Research*, 7(12), 1–198. doi:10.3310/hsdr07120
- 22. Johnstone, L., & Page, C. (2013). Using Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT) in the assessment and review process. *Research, Policy and Planning*, *30*(3), 179–192.
- van Leeuwen, K. M., Bosmans, J. E., Jansen, A. P. D., Rand, S. E., Towers, A.-M., Smith, N., ... Ostelo, R. W. (2015). Dutch translation and cross-cultural validation of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT). *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, *13*(1). doi:10.1186/s12955-015-0249-x
- 24. Nakamura-Thomas, H., Morikawa, M., Moriyama, Y., Shiroiwa, T., Kyougoku, M., Razik, K., & Malley, J. (2019). Japanese translation and cross-cultural validation of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT) in Japanese social service users. *Health*

- and Quality of Life Outcomes, 17(1), 59. doi:10.1186/s12955-019-1128-7
- 25. Yamaguchi, M., & Rand, S. (2019). Issues and challenges in comparing carers' quality of life in England and Japan: Lessons from developing a Japanese version of the ASCOT-Carer. *International journal of care and caring*.
- 26. Trukeschitz, B., Litschauer, J., Hajji, A., & Schoch, A. (2018). *EXCELC Exploring Comparative Effectiveness and Efficiency in Long-term Care: Study Design and Descriptive Statistics for the Austrian Sample of Informal Carers*.
- 27. Rand, S., Malley, J., & Netten, A. (2012). Measuring the Social Care Outcomes of Informal Carers: An Interim Technical Report for the Identifying the Impact of Adult Social Care (IIASC). Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 28. Malley, J. N., Rand, S. E., Netten, A. P., Towers, A.-M., & Forder, J. E. (2019). Exploring the feasibility and validity of a pragmatic approach to estimating the impact of long-term care: The "expected" ASCOT method. *Journal of Long-Term Care*, 67–83.
- 29. Willis, G. (2005). *Cognitive Interviewing: A Tool for Improving Questionnaire Design*. London: Sage.
- 30. Ritchie, J., & Spencer, L. (1994). Qualitative data analysis for applied policy research. In A. Bryman & R. Burgess (Eds.), *Analysing qualitative data* (pp. 173–194). London: Routledge.
- 31. van Leeuwen, K. M., Malley, J., Bosmans, J. E., Jansen, A. P. D., Ostelo, R. W., van der Horst, H. E., & Netten, A. (2014). What can local authorities do to improve the social care-related quality of life of older adults living at home? Evidence from the Adult Social Care Survey. *Health and Place*, 29, 104–113. doi:10.1016/j.healthplace.2014.06.004
- 32. NatCen. (2009). Social care questions for over 65s. Retrieved from http://natcen.ac.uk/our-research/research/social-care-questions-for-over-65s/
- 33. Brooks, R. (1996). EuroQol: the current state of play. *Elsevier*. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0168851096008226
- 34. The EuroQol Group. (1990). EuroQol-a new facility for the measurement of health-related quality of life. *Elsevier*. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0168851090904219
- 35. Grewal, I., Lewis, J., Flynn, T., Brown, J., Bond, J., & Coast, J. (2006). Developing attributes for a generic quality of life measure for older people: Preferences or capabilities? *Social Science & Medicine*, *62*(8), 1891–1901. doi:10.1016/J.SOCSCIMED.2005.08.023
- 36. Coast, J., Flynn, T. N., Natarajan, L., Sproston, K., Lewis, J., Louviere, J. J., & Peters, T. J. (2008). Valuing the ICECAP capability index for older people. *Social Science* &

- Medicine, 67(5), 874-882. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2008.05.015
- 37. Al-Janabi, H., N Flynn, T., & Coast, J. (2012). Development of a self-report measure of capability wellbeing for adults: the ICECAP-A. *Quality of Life Research*, *21*(1), 167–176. doi:10.1007/s11136-011-9927-2
- 38. Flynn, T., Huynh, E., Al-Janabi, H., Clemens, S., Moody, A., & Coast, J. (2015). Scoring the ICECAP-A capability instument. Estimation of a UK general population tariff. *Health Economics*, *24*, 258–269.
- 39. Rand, S. E., & Fox, D. (2012). *Review of the factors that affect carers' Quality of Life*. Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.
- 40. Robinson, B. C. (1983). Validation of a Caregiver Strain Index. *Journal of gerontology*, *38*(3), 344–8. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6841931
- 41. Goranitis, I., Coast, J., & Al-Janabi, H. (2014). An investigation into the construct validity of the Carer Experience Scale (CES). *Quality of Life Research*, 23(6), 1743–1752. doi:10.1007/s11136-013-0616-1
- 42. Al-Janabi, H., Coast, J., & Flynn, T. N. (2008). What do people value when they provide unpaid care for an older person? A meta-ethnography with interview follow-up. *Social Science & Medicine*, *67*(1), 111–121. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2008.03.032
- 43. Al-Janabi, H., Flynn, T. N., & Coast, J. (2011). Estimation of a Preference-Based Carer Experience Scale. *Medical Decision Making*, *31*(3), 458–468. doi:10.1177/0272989X10381280
- 44. Novick, M. R. (1966). The axioms and principal results of classical test theory. *Journal of Mathematical Psychology*, *3*(1), 1–18. doi:10.1016/0022-2496(66)90002-2
- 45. Rasch, G. (1960). *Probabilistic Models for Some Intelligence and Attainment Tests* (University.). Chicago.
- 46. Tennant, A., McKenna, S. P., & Hagell, P. (2004). Application of Rasch analysis in the development and application of quality of life instruments. *Value in Health*, 7(1), S22–S26. doi:10.1111/j.1524-4733.2004.7s106.x
- 47. Mokkink, L. B., Terwee, C. B., Patrick, D. L., Alonso, J., Stratford, P. W., Knol, D. L., ... de Vet, H. C. W. (2010). The COSMIN checklist for assessing the methodological quality of studies on measurement properties of health status measurement instruments: an international Delphi study. *Quality of Life Research*, 19(4), 539–549. doi:10.1007/s11136-010-9606-8
- 48. Cronbach, L. J. (1951). Coefficient alpha and the internal structure of tests. *Psychometrika*, *16*(3), 297–334. doi:10.1007/BF02310555
- 49. Weir, J. P. (2005). Quantifying Test-Retest Reliability Using the Intraclass Correlation Coefficient and the SEM. *The Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research*, 19(1),

- 231. doi:10.1519/15184.1
- 50. Shrout, P. E., & Fleiss, J. L. (1979). Intraclass correlations: uses in assessing rater reliability. *Psychological bulletin*, *86*(2), 420–8. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18839484
- 51. Kettunen, A. (2018). Supporting Informal Carers: Testing Feasibility of the CES and the Carer SCT4 Measures as a Part of Care Practice. In *The 5th International Conference on Evidence-based Policy in Long-term Care*.
- 52. NHS Digital. (2010). Survey of carers in households 2009/10. Leeds.
- 53. Larkin, M., Henwood, M., & Milne, A. (2019). Carer-related research and knowledge: Findings from a scoping review. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, *27*(1), 55–67. doi:10.1111/hsc.12586
- 54. Henwood, M., Larkin, M., & Milne, A. (2019). *The Wood for the Trees: Carer-related research and knowledge: A scoping review*. NIHR SSCR, London.
- 55. Myaskovsky, L., Amanda Dew, M., Switzer, G. E., McNulty, M. L., DiMartini, A. F., & McCurry, K. R. (2005). Quality of life and coping strategies among lung transplant candidates and their family caregivers. *Social Science & Medicine*, *60*(10), 2321–2332. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.10.001
- 56. Kim, Y., Kashy, D. A., Wellisch, D. K., Spillers, R. L., Kaw, C. K., & Smith, T. G. (2008). Quality of Life of Couples Dealing with Cancer: Dyadic and Individual Adjustment among Breast and Prostate Cancer Survivors and Their Spousal Caregivers. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, *35*(2), 230–238. doi:10.1007/s12160-008-9026-y
- 57. Kim, Y., Carver, C. S., Spillers, R. L., Love-Ghaffari, M., & Kaw, C.-K. (2012). Dyadic effects of fear of recurrence on the quality of life of cancer survivors and their caregivers. *Quality of Life Research*, *21*(3), 517–525. doi:10.1007/s11136-011-9953-0
- 58. Cramm, J. M., Strating, M. M. H., & Nieboer, A. P. (2012). Satisfaction with care as a quality-of-life predictor for stroke patients and their caregivers. *Quality of life research: an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation*, 21(10), 1719–25. doi:10.1007/s11136-011-0107-1
- 59. Kenny, D., Kashy, D., & Cook, W. (2006). *Dyadic Data Analysis*. New York: The Guildford Press.
- Makai, P., Brouwer, W. B. F., Koopmanschap, M. A., Stolk, E. A., & Nieboer, A. P. (2014). Quality of life instruments for economic evaluations in health and social care for older people: A systematic review. *Social Science & Medicine*, 102, 83–93. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.11.050
- 61. Bulamu, N. B., Kaambwa, B., & Ratcliffe, J. (2015). A systematic review of instruments for measuring outcomes in economic evaluation within aged care. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, *13*(1), 179. doi:10.1186/s12955-015-0372-8

- 62. Bauer, A., Knapp, M., Wistow, G., Perkins, M., King, D., & Iemmi, V. (2017). Costs and economic consequences of a help-at-home scheme for older people in England. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 25(2), 780–789. doi:10.1111/hsc.12372
- 63. Whitehead, P. J., James, M., Belshaw, S., Dawson, T., Day, M. R., & Walker, M. F. (2016). Bathing adaptations in the homes of older adults (BATH-OUT): protocol for a feasibility randomised controlled trial (RCT). *BMJ Open*, *6*(10), e013448. doi:10.1136/BMJOPEN-2016-013448
- 64. Orellana, K. (2018). *Evidence briefing for commissioners: day centres for older people*. London. Retrieved from https://www.kcl.ac.uk/scwru/people/orellana/day-centresfor-older-people-briefing-2017.pdf
- 65. Yang, W., Forder, J., & Nizalova, O. (2017). Measuring the productivity of residential long-term care in England: methods for quality adjustment and regional comparison. *The European Journal of Health Economics*, *18*(5), 635–647. doi:10.1007/s10198-016-0816-z
- 66. NHS Digital. (2017). Personal Social Services Adult Social Care Survey, England 2016/17. Retrieved from https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/personal-social-services-adult-social-care-survey/personal-social-services-adult-social-care-survey-england-2016-17
- 67. Hoefman, R. J., van Exel, J., & Brouwer, W. B. F. (2017). Measuring Care-Related Quality of Life of Caregivers for Use in Economic Evaluations: CarerQol Tariffs for Australia, Germany, Sweden, UK, and US. *PharmacoEconomics*, *35*(4), 469–478. doi:10.1007/s40273-016-0477-x
- 68. Brouwer, W. B. F., van Exel, N. J. A., van Gorp, B., & Redekop, W. K. (2006). The CarerQol instrument: A new instrument to measure care-related quality of life of informal caregivers for use in economic evaluations. *Quality of Life Research*, *15*(6), 1005–1021. doi:10.1007/s11136-005-5994-6
- 69. Dow, J., Robinson, J., Robalino, S., Finch, T., McColl, E., & Robinson, L. (2018). How best to assess quality of life in informal carers of people with dementia; A systematic review of existing outcome measures. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(3), e0193398. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0193398
- 70. Manthorpe, J., & Bowling, A. (2016). Quality of life measures for carers for people with dementia: measurement issues, gaps in research and promising paths. *Research, Policy and Planning*, 31(3), 163–178.
- 71. Twigg, J. (1989). Models of carers: how do social care agencies conceptualise their relationship with informal carers? *Journal of social policy*, *18*(1), 53–66. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10292254
- 72. Twigg, J., & Atkins, K. (1994). *Carers Perceived: policy and practice in informal care*. Buckingham: Open University Press.

- 73. Rand, S., & Malley, J. (2014). Carers' quality of life and experiences of adult social care support in England. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 22(4), 375–385. doi:10.1111/hsc.12089
- 74. Department of Health and Social Care. (2010). *Recognised, Valued and Supported:* next steps for the carers strategy. London.
- 75. Department of Health and Social Care. (2014). *Carers strategy: the second national action plan 2014 to 2016.* London.
- 76. Department of Health and Social Care. (2018). *Carers Action Plan 2018 2020:* Supporting carers today. London.
- 77. Manthorpe, J., Moriarty, J., Brimblecombe, N., Knapp, M., Fernández, J.-L., & Snell, T. (2020). Carers and the Care Act: Promise and Potential. In S. Braye & M. Preston-Shoot (Eds.), *The Care Act 2014: Wellbeing in Practice* (pp. 52–66). London: SAGE Publishing.
- 78. Seddon, D., Robinson, C., Reeves, C., Tommis, Y., Woods, B., & Russell, I. (2007). In their Own Right: Translating the Policy of Carer Assessment into Practice. *The British Journal of Social Work*. Oxford University Press. doi:10.2307/23722494
- 79. Deeken, J. F., Taylor, K. L., Mangan, P., Yabroff, K. R., & Ingham, J. M. (2003). Care for the caregivers: a review of self-report instruments developed to measure the burden, needs, and quality of life of informal caregivers. *Journal of pain and symptom management*, 26(4), 922–53. doi:10.1016/s0885-3924(03)00327-0
- 80. Guberman, N., Nicholas, E., Nolan, M., Rembicki, D., Lundh, U., & Keefe, J. (2003). Impacts on practitioners of using research-based carer assessment tools: Experiences from the UK, Canada and Sweden, with insights from Australia. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 11(4), 345–355. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2524.2003.00434.x
- 81. Seddon, D., & Robinson, C. A. (2001). Carers of older people with dementia:
 Assessment and the Carers Act. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, *9*(3), 151–158. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2524.2001.00291.x
- 82. Seddon, D., & Robinson, C. (2015). Carer assessment: Continuing tensions and dilemmas for social care practice. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 23(1), 14–22. doi:10.1111/hsc.12115
- 83. Peters, M., Rand, S., & Fitzpatrick, R. (2019). Enhancing primary care support for informal carers: A scoping study with professional stakeholders. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, hsc.12898. doi:10.1111/hsc.12898
- 84. Turnpenny, A., Richardson, L., Smith, N., Whelton, R., Beadle-Brown, J., Caiels, J., & Forder, J. (2017). Developing methods for wider inclusion in research on social care:Testing the Feasibility of an Observational Schedule for use in the Community as part of the Adult Social Care Outcome Toolkit (ASCOT). Canterbury: Personal Social Services Research Unit, University of Kent.

- 85. Rand, S., Towers, A.-M., Razik, K., Turnpenny, A., Bradshaw, J., Caiels, J., & Smith, N. (n.d.). Feasibility, factor structure and construct validity of the easy-read Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT-ER). *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*.
- 86. Hall, E. (2005). The entangled geographies of social exclusion/inclusion for people with learning disabilities. *Health and Place*, *11*(2), 107–115. doi:10.1016/j.healthplace.2004.10.007
- 87. Ouellette-Kuntz, H. (2005). Understanding Health Disparities and Inequities Faced by Individuals with Intellectual Disabilities. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, 18(2), 113–121. doi:10.1111/j.1468-3148.2005.00240.x
- 88. Emerson, E., Hatton, C., Baines, S., & Robertson, J. (2016). The physical health of British adults with intellectual disability: Cross sectional study. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *15*(1), 11. doi:10.1186/s12939-016-0296-x
- 89. Sutherland, G., Couch, M. A., & Iacono, T. (2002). Health issues for adults with developmental disability. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, *23*(6), 422–445. doi:10.1016/S0891-4222(02)00143-9
- 90. Verdugo, M. A., Schalock, R. L., Keith, K. D., & Stancliffe, R. J. (2005). Quality of life and its measurement: important principles and guidelines. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, *49*(10), 707–717. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2788.2005.00739.x
- 91. Schalock, R. L., Brown, I., Brown, R., Cummins, R. A., Felce, D., Matikka, L., ...
 Parmenter, T. (2002). Conceptualization, Measurement, and Application of Quality of Life for Persons With Intellectual Disabilities: Report of an International Panel of Experts. *Mental Retardation*, 40(6), 457–470. doi:10.1352/0047-6765(2002)040<0457:CMAAOQ>2.0.CO;2
- 92. Bonham, G. S., Basehart, S., Schalock, R. L., Marchand, C. B., Kirchner, N., & Rumenap, J. M. (2004). Consumer-Based Quality of Life Assessment: The Maryland Ask Me! Project. *Mental Retardation*, *42*(5), 338–355. doi:10.1352/0047-6765(2004)42<338:CQOLAT>2.0.CO;2
- 93. Keith, K. D., & Bonham, G. S. (2005). The use of quality of life data at the organization and systems level. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 49(10), 799–805. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2788.2005.00755.x
- 94. Towers, A.-M., Smith, N., Palmer, S., Welch, E., & Netten, A. (2016). The acceptability and feasibility of using the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT) to inform practice in care homes. *BMC Health Services Research*, *16*(1), 523. doi:10.1186/s12913-016-1763-1
- 95. Caiels, J., Rand, S. E., Crowther, T., Collins, G., & Forder, J. (n.d.). Exploring the views of being a proxy from the perspective of carers and care workers: developing a proxy version of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit (ASCOT). *BMC Health Services Research*.

- 96. Rand, S., Caiels, J., Collins, G., & Forder, J. (2017). Developing a proxy version of the Adult social care outcome toolkit (ASCOT). *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, *15*(1), 108. doi:10.1186/s12955-017-0682-0
- 97. Bobinac, A., van Exel, N. J. A., Rutten, F. F. H., & Brouwer, W. B. F. (2010). Caring for and caring about: Disentangling the caregiver effect and the family effect. *Journal of Health Economics*, 29(4), 549–556. doi:10.1016/j.jhealeco.2010.05.003
- 98. Prosser, L. A., Lamarand, K., Gebremariam, A., & Wittenberg, E. (2015). Measuring Family HRQoL Spillover Effects Using Direct Health Utility Assessment. *Medical Decision Making*, *35*(1), 81–93. doi:10.1177/0272989X14541328
- 99. Goodrich, K., Kaambwa, B., & Al-Janabi, H. (2012). The inclusion of informal care in applied economic evaluation: A review. *Value in Health*, *15*(6), 975–981. doi:10.1016/j.jval.2012.05.009
- 100. Al-Janabi, H., van Exel, J., Brouwer, W., & Coast, J. (2016). A Framework for Including Family Health Spillovers in Economic Evaluation. *Medical Decision Making*, *36*(2), 176–186. doi:10.1177/0272989X15605094
- 101. Al-Janabi, H., Flynn, T. N., & Coast, J. (2011). QALYs and carers. *PharmacoEconomics*, 29(12), 1015–1023. doi:10.2165/11593940-00000000-00000

Appendix One

Supporting Statements

- 1. Professor Julien Forder
- 2. Dr Juliette Malley
- 3. Dr Florin Vadean
- 4. Ann-Marie Towers
- 5. Professor Mai Yamaguchi

Appendix Two

Submitted publications

- Rand S, Malley J, Forder J, Netten A (2015) Factor Structure and construct validity of the Adult Social Care Outcomes Toolkit for Carers (ASCOT-Carer), Quality of Life Research, 24(11), 2601-2614. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/48181/
- 2. Rand S, Malley J, Vaden F, Forder J (2019) Measuring the outcomes of long-term care for unpaid carers: Comparing the EQ-5D-3L, the Carer Experience Scale and ASCOT-Carer INT4, *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 17(184). https://kar.kent.ac.uk/78980/
- 3. Rand S, Malley J, Towers A, Netten A, Forder J (2017) Validity and test-retest reliability of the self-completion adult social care outcomes toolkit (ASCOT-SCT4) with adults with long-term physical, sensory and mental health conditions in England, *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 15(163). https://kar.kent.ac.uk/62602/
- 4. Rand S, Vadean F, Forder J (2020) The impact of long-term care on carers' quality of life, *International Journal of Care and Caring,* 4(2), 235-259. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/77517/
- 5. Rand S, Malley J (2014) Carers' quality of life and experiences of adult social care support in England, *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 22(4), 375-385. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/37735/
- 6. Yamaguchi M, Rand S (2019) Issues and Challenges in comparing Carers' Quality of Life in England and Japan: Findings from the Japanese translation of ASCOT-Carer, *International Journal of Care and Caring*, 3(3), 459-464. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/73640/
- 7. Rand S, Malley J, Forder J (2019) Are reasons for caregiving related to carers' care-related quality of life and strain? Evidence from a survey of carers in England, *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 27(1), 151-160. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/67575/
- 8. Rand S & Malley J (2017) The factors associated with care-related Quality of Life of adults with Intellectual Disabilities in England: Implications for Policy and Practice, *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 25(5), 1607-1619. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/51951/
- Rand S, Forder J, Malley J (2017) A study of dyadic interdependence of control, social
 participation and occupation of adults who use long-term care services and their carers, Quality
 of Life Research, 26(12), 3307-3321. https://kar.kent.ac.uk/62381/